
I arrived at Gail Bax’s house on a hot 
August afternoon. The first greeters I en-
countered were two cocker spaniels. After 
barks and a few sniffs, tails were wagging 
as Gail joined us in the front drive. After 
introducing me to Sable and Mocha, she 
said, “There are two more I want you to 
meet.” We walked a short distance into a 
stand of trees and there on the shady 
ground were two of the roundest short leg-
ged pigs I’ve ever seen. Jumping up, they 
immediately began to check me out. Feel-
ing a little apprehensive, I backed up a few 
paces thinking my, my they are cute but 
are they friendly? Memories of childhood 
days spent on a Wisconsin dairy farm 
flooded my mind as I contemplated power-
ful jaws gobbling corn cobs in a muddy pig 
pen. But no need to worry as Jakey and 
Miss Ellie Bellie seemed to enjoy their new 
visitor. 

Gail was due at the Flathead County 
Animal Shelter that afternoon where she 
does volunteer work and asked if I’d like to 
tag along. “Of course”, I replied and off we 
went. I’ll confess to feeling a tad apprehen-
sive about the visit seeing animals in what I 
was certain was going to be small claustro-
phobic cages with frightened haunted eyes 
staring hopelessly out at me.  

We arrived at the shelter and Gail took 
the lead giving me a tour. Our first stop was 
the cat room. There were several large cag-
es equipped with padded perches, climbing 
towers, and stuff that any cat would love to 
live in. I thought, Heck, they have condos. 
Condos for cats! How cool is this? 

We continued on to the dog kennel area. 
There were two rows of pens with an isle 
down the middle. As we walked several 
dogs got all excited jumping, barking, and 
being dogs. I noticed a door at the back of 
each pen that when left open, the dog could 
duck outside for some R&R.  

“Hey cutie!” I heard from my right. It 
was Gail obviously talking to a dog because 
she sure as heck wasn’t talking to me. Gail 
introduced me to a few of the canines and 
with most of the introductions she’d add, “I 
just love this one. I sure would like to take 
her/him home.” She grabbed a collar with 
leash and opened a pen. After placing it on 
the jumping up and down take me for a 
walk, take me for a walk, oh boy, take me 
for a walk dog, we proceeded down a hall-
way with the dog half dragging Gail and out 
a side door. Once in a fenced in grassy area 
dotted with bushes, Gail removed the collar 
and the dog took off with nose to the 
ground. I swear he explored four fifths of 
that greenery within 30 seconds flat. “Hey 
cutie!” rang out and the dog seemed to 
jump a little higher and ran a little faster.   

Gail explained how the shelter worked 
and emphasized the importance of volun-
teers working with the animals. Funding is 
tight, she explained, and the importance of 
the animals having loving human contact 
coupled with a learning environment can-
not be over-stated. As we talked, my eye 
caught another dog running by on the other 
side of the fence. “Hey cutie!” 

On my way home, I was deep in thought 
about what I had heard and seen with Gail 

at the shelter. The experience left me with a 
good feeling instead of the shivers I ex-
pected before visiting there. It was obvious 
the animals were well cared for and re-
ceived a special gift of personal attention 
that conveyed a message many likely had 
never heard— you are loved and needed. 
All the animals deserve a healthy loving 
home and the devotion of volunteers like 
Gale Bax bring that hope to life. As I drove 
down the street close to my house, I spotted 
a dog being walked by his owner and yes, I 
almost yelled, “Hey cutie!” 

 

Here’s Gail, in her own words: 

I’ve always loved animals because I’ve 
always had animals. My family was fre-
quently taking in shelter pets and I devel-
oped a love for animals of all kinds. After 
my kids grew up and went on to make lives 
of their own, I decided to channel my extra 
energy and time into taking care of ani-
mals.  

Pigs Peace is the name of an abandoned 
pig’s sanctuary near Seattle I support. They 
also own a vegan grocery store in down-
town Seattle called "Vegan Haven". This 
store supports the sanctuary. I also support 
PIGASUS pig sanctuary in Grand Junction, 
Colorado. This is where my adopted boy 
pig, Jakey, is from! FYI, both Pigs Peace 
and Pigasus have websites with pictures 
and wonderful information about pigs, es-
pecially pet pigs. 

A few years back, I had two Newfound-
land’s and a Golden Retriever. The Golden 
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Retriever’s name was Axel Rose. About four 
years ago he developed bone cancer and 
lost a leg but lived for three more years. It 
was life-affirming to see that someone 
could get cancer, lose part of their body, 
and still go on with their life. About this 
same time, Winnie, a Newfoundland, also 
got sick as did the other Newfoundland 
Pierre. All three of my dogs required hos-
pice at home care, thus I learned how to 
medicate, give injections, and soothe dogs. 
Finally, it was necessary to have the dogs 
put to sleep. 

This was very traumatic for me to lose all 
three dogs at the same time and I spent a 
lot of time grieving. I had never been with-
out dogs and the sadness I felt was painful-
ly intense. One day I was at the Whitefish 
Animal Hospital and they had gotten in a 
small older dog named Punkin who had 
sight and hearing problems that no one 
wanted. I decided to give her a home. We 
loved that little dog and provided a home 
for her for close to a year until she was just 
too sick and feeble and we knew it was time 
for her to go. Out of this experience, I dis-
covered that I have a heart for the old dogs.  

Father Wirth of the Episcopal Church 
does a “Blessing of the Animals” each year. 
Shortly after Punkin passed I happened to 
be at Super One in Whitefish where people 
from the County Animal Shelter were 
showing dogs to the public before taking 
them to the Blessing of the Animals. My 
Cocker Spaniel Mocha was one of them. He 
was an older dog and I fell in love with him 
practically immediately. Mocha was 
brought into the shelter with his bonded 
buddy, a Dachshund. The Dachshund was 

quickly adopted out and Mocha was trau-
matized and was crying and howling with-
out his buddy. No one realized that Mocha 
was deaf and depended on his buddy. I 
prayed about Mocha and when I felt sure, I 
went to the shelter and brought him home. 
It has taken almost a year to calm this trau-
matized old dog and the best thing we did 
was to adopt another Cocker Spaniel. Mo-
cha follows her around and takes her cue to 
bark at strangers, UPS trucks, and deer in 
the yard. 

My other Cocker Spaniel’s name is Sable. 
When she came to the shelter, she was mat-
ted with dirt and 25 pounds over-weight. 
She also had eye infection and a thyroid 
condition. Through proper diet and medi-
cations, Sable regained her health. It took a 
while for Mocha and Sable to get used to 
each other but now, they are bonded bud-
dies. I also have two cats which are both 
shelter cats. 

In addition to dogs and cats, I have two 
Vietnamese Pot Belly pigs. Most people 
don’t know this but pigs are really smart 
animals. I know a Native American lady in 
Grand Junction, Colorado who has a calling 
to rescue pigs. She told me about Jakey and 
wanting to give him a home, I made the trip 
down to get him. My other pot belly pig is 
named Miss Ellie Bellie. I bought her local-
ly when she was little. I later found out pigs 
are herd animals and need company. Ellie 
was happy to have Jakey living with her 
and they have become bonded buddies. I 
allow them to roam free during the day but 
pen them up at night for fear of mountain 
lions which are known to prowl this area. 

In March of 2012, I became a member of 

Flathead Shelter Friends. They are a group 
of volunteers who work with the animals at 
the county shelter. They also do fund rais-
ing, take dogs into the community with 
“Adopt Me” tags on them, walk in parades 
with the dogs, and are basically active in 
trying to draw attention to adopting dogs 
from the shelter. I spend each Wednesday 
at the county shelter doing whatever I can 
do that needs to be done for the pets. I walk 
the dogs, groom them, and do general 
cleanup. Socializing with the dogs is very 
important. A lot of them have not devel-
oped social skills to interact well with peo-
ple and other dogs. Teaching the dogs the 
discipline of obeying basic commands is 
emphasized also. We do whatever we can to 
make a dog more adoptable and better suit-
ed for living happily in a new home. 

To become a volunteer, you attend an 
orientation meeting and fill out forms. They 
teach the shelter rules including using col-
ored tags to indicate a dog’s status such as: 
a yellow tag means the dog has been picked 
up and is awaiting its owner to claim him or 
her. If one doesn’t feel comfortable working 
with the dogs, there are also positions for 
volunteers in the front office and working 
with cats. 

Animals suffer from life’s circumstances 
the same as humans and need help given 
freely from others. I am blessed with a love 
of animals and a desire to offer them help 
in ways that I am able. I am also blessed 
with my husband Dale who wholeheartedly 
supports the work I do. I would encourage 
anyone with a love of animals to get in-
volved with volunteer work. Those inner 
feel good rewards are simply amazing. 

 I was born 
and raised in 
Whitefish grow-
ing up on Dako-
ta Ave. where 
one turns left 
and goes to Bay 
Point. That used 
to be called 
Baker Point. It 
was the site of 
my grandfa-
ther’s first 

homestead. I have memories of hearing 
steam engines across the lake blowing their 
whistles and late night screams of moun-
tain lions which will raise the hair on the 

back of your neck.   

A cousin of mine named John Morton 
was the first trapper on Whitefish Lake. He 
sent word to his cousins, the Baker broth-
ers in Michigan, about the opportunity of 
this area and they moved out here. The 
brothers set up a logging operation that 
extended from Demersville to Trego. My 
grandfather and his brothers homesteaded 
most of the land in the Whitefish area and 
it all belonged to them at one time. Of that 
vast tract, we only have 64 acres left. 

My dad never owned a car but rode a 
horse to town his whole life. He worked for 
the Park Service and helped build Going to 
the Sun Road with his pack strings of hors-

es carrying dynamite. Mom was a stay-at-
home mom being a homemaker which was 
a rough job in itself. 

Whitefish has changed a great deal over 
the years and not all for the good. Life was 
simpler when I was growing up; I recall 
riding my horse down to the depot in 1957 
to see Elvis when he passed through here 
on the train. 

After graduation from high school in 
1960, I worked at Torbert’s for a while and 
then attended Kinman Business College in 
Spokane, Washington. I met Steve, my hus-
band, in Spokane while he was stationed at 
Geiger Field. We were married in 1962 and 
have been together for 52 years. Steve was 
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 I was born 
in Pendleton, 
Oregon and 
lived there till 
I was twelve 
when my fam-
ily moved to 
Richland, 
Washington. 
My dad has 
been a sales 
representative 
for Cost Less 

Carpet since 2007 and mom works as a 
manager at Petco in Kalispell. I have two 
younger sisters.  

We moved to Whitefish in 2012 during 
my sophomore year in high school. My first 
trip to Montana was on a high school or-
chestra trip to Missoula. I was impressed 
with the beauty of western Montana. The 
Whitefish area reminds me somewhat of 
Pendleton. 

I’ve played soccer for two years and 
played softball just before we moved to 
Washington from Pendleton. I also began 
playing the violin at an early age and still 
play today. I took a course in sound engi-
neering during my sophomore year when 
we still lived in Washington. This sparked 
an interest in theater sound and lighting 

design.  

Whitefish High School didn’t have a 
course in theater lighting and sound but 
they provided me with an internship at 
middle school. I enjoyed my first experi-
ence of design lighting in 2012 working on 
a performance of The Four Freshman. They 
are a jazz group and performed at the mid-
dle school. That summer, I interned with 
Alpine Theater Project to further my stud-
ies in lighting and sound. 

I graduated from Whitefish High School 
on June 7th of this year and been accepted 
at FVCC where l will begin work this fall on 
a degree in theater. My goal is to focus on 
the design aspect of theater. However, I am 
also required to take acting classes which is 
fine with me but I’m really more interested 
in establishing a career doing theater de-
sign and production work. 

In February of this year, my theater di-
rector at the high school recommended me 
to Shelle for the job of managing the sound 
board during Sunday services. I have found 
this experience to be a valuable asset in 
improving my skills and am grateful to the 
people at FPC for giving me the job. 

I really like FPC. The people here are so 
friendly and immediately made my grand-
mother and I feel welcome from the first 

day we came. My younger sister really en-
joys the Sunday school. I’d like to see more 
outreach being done to bring young people 
into this church. I’ve learned that not many 
kids in their teen years think going to 
church is cool because none of their friends 
go. I think if kids saw church was fun and 
interesting, more would go and others 
would pick-up on the idea and want to 
check it out. The church in Oregon I at-
tended had a Wednesday Bible study group 
for kids that was made into a fun event with 
games integrated with Christian instruc-
tion. Young people today want a hands-on 
environment where they can interact with 
their teachers and material being taught 
versus just sitting and listening. 

Besides theater design, I enjoy outdoor 
activities and crafting. When I was little, 
my grandparents took me camping a lot. I 
fished and learned to shoot a bow. Those 
early years are filled with precious memo-
ries. I also like to make scrapbooks, cards, 
and anything creative. Reading is a joy with 
novels varying from Sci-Fi to sappy ro-
mance stories.  

Overall I am so glad I got the opportuni-
ty to be a part of FPC and I hope that one 
day more teens will be interested in coming 
to a church like this. 

transferred to Tacoma where we lived till 
he was discharged in 1965. 

We moved to Steve’s home state of Cali-
fornia. He worked construction so we 
moved a great deal around the southern 
part of the state eventually buying a dozen 
houses. For many years, I managed credit 
unions. I opened a credit union in the heart 
of the ghetto of East L. A. in 1978 and was 
able to shut down all the pawn shops in the 
neighborhood. I also managed a credit un-
ion in Huntington Beach and worked at 
another in Orange County. Credit Unions 
are supposed to be not-for-profit entities 
that are chartered to help the disenfran-
chised. I loved the work and people I’d 
meet. Living in California was alright at the 
time but I don’t really miss it. There are 50 
million people there. We have a boy and a 
girl and two grandchildren. My son lives 
close to us and works at Don K. My daugh-
ter lives in California and her son is ranked 
number four in the world in Razor Scooter 
racing. 

In 1996, I finally convinced Steve to 
move back to my roots in Whitefish after 
being gone for 35 years. We built our house 

on property that had been in the Baker 
family since before the days of Whitefish. It 
was deeded to my great uncle by President 
McKinley when this area was Montana Ter-
ritory. The view from our home is fabulous. 
Big Mountain is framed in the large north 
window and in the expanse of the fore-
ground field we routinely see many animals 
including elk, deer, bear, and even an occa-
sional coyote. 

I’ve always worked and love people so 
I’ve continued working until four years ago. 
I worked for a mortgage company and later 
managed the cell phone store in the Moun-
tain Mall for ten years until AT&T shut 
down Alltel. I would love to work again but 
jobs are hard to find for older people. Steve 
works for Glacier Charter driving cab. 

I stay busy taking care of our home and 
frequently drive friends to doctors and hos-
pitals all over the valley and also take them 
around for shopping and other things be-
cause they can’t drive. My mom was a poet-
ry writer and I acquired a love for poetry 
from her. I’ve had three books published 
and a CD produced of collections of my 
poems I wrote for my grandchildren. 

I attended FPC when I was a little girl. 
My great uncles constructed the building 
along with the Methodist Church building. 
A stained glass window located in the back 
of the sanctuary is dedicated to Edgar 
Baker, my grandfather who was killed in a 
logging accident. My grandmother’s name 
was Flora Valentine. Her family settled in 
the Bad Rock Canyon area in the 1880’s. 
She was the second white woman in Flat-
head Valley. 

When I first came back to Whitefish, I 
attended the Episcopal Church. They later 
moved to Columbia Falls and made a major 
change to the service I did not care for so 
about a year ago, I decided to come back to 
my roots at the Presbyterian. I love attend-
ing FPC; the people are so friendly and the 
building with its stained glass is beautiful. 
Pastor Tim is a wonderful man who does a 
magnificent job running the Sunday ser-
vice. 

I thank God every day for his blessings 
on my life and for giving me such a won-
derful place to live and a church to call 
home filled with some of the friendliest 
people I’ve ever encountered. 

A l l i s o n  J o n e s :  
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Rainbow of Life Journey- Part II 

Talking to ABBA- The Xavier 

and Nassu family  

by Conny Miersma 

The population of Maldives is 99.9% 
Islam. There is virtually nothing that exists 
for anyone who is non-Muslim in terms of 
worship opportunities or employment. 
Non-Muslim visitors are treated with sus-
picion and it can be dangerous for them to 
be found outside of the resort located on 
the outskirts of the capital Male. The resort 
is the only location foreigners are accepted. 
Christian embassy employees or mission-
aries have virtually no place to worship and 
are carefully watched. Proselytizing is not 
allowed in Maldives by any religion and 
attempts to do so are punished swiftly with 
often severity. 

The story I’m about to relate is not just a 
simple love story. It is also about the for-
mation of a relationship that glorifies God. 

About 20 years ago Xavier, who was a 
professional photographer from Spain, 
obtained permission from the Maldivian 
authorities to photograph the beautiful 
beaches around Male. He was a single man 
and stayed at the resort for several months. 
Xavier was not a Christian. In fact, he real-
ly didn’t believe in any higher power and 
simply saw no reason to change his views. 

Nassu is a young native Maldivian wom-
an who, of course, is Muslim. She lived in 
the capital city Male. Being a woman in 
Maldivian society meant Nassu was consid-
ered a second class citizen to men and was 
suspicious, withdrawn, and saw strangers 
as a threat along with most anything else 
that came along in her life. 

Tourists are not allowed on the beaches 
at Male, only Maldivian people. Xavier was 
an exception as he had special permission 
from the government. Tourists can go to un
-inhabited islands but only Maldivians are 
allowed on the inhabited ones. 

There are no recreation facilities in Male 
so people like to relax and enjoy them-
selves on the beach. There is one especially 

popular beach where people can mingle 
freely and serves as a major social spot of 
the island. Xavier would walk this beach 
looking for photo opportunities and one 
day he spotted Nassu. Xavier had rarely 
encountered someone who captivated his 
attention the way Nassu did. She was beau-
tiful to his eyes and he purposefully sought 
her out every time he strolled the beach 
with camera slung over one shoulder. 

Nassu couldn’t help but notice the young 
handsome photographer looking her way 
and made every effort to ignore him. This 
went on for several months. 

Finally, Xavier found the courage to 
approach Nassu. She was quite distrustful 
at first as Maldivians tend to be but she 
slowly warmed up to the handsome Span-
iard and they exchanged addresses. Most 
communication between them was carried 
on in secret through a time proven method 
of passing notes to each other on the beach. 
It was very dangerous for Nassu to be 
forming any kind of relationship with a 
non-Muslim. If caught, she could be imme-
diately arrested.  

During these months, Xavier became 
friendly with Christian missionaries. The 
Spirit moved within them and he became a 
believer. 

When it was time for Xavier to leave 
Male, he promised Nassu he would return. 
Several months later, Xavier did return and 
to his delight, missionaries had been pro-
tecting Nassu while he was gone. Xavier 
checked into the resort outside Male and 
never ventured into the city. Only tourists 
would come to the resort, Maldivians 
would not go there. With the help of mis-
sionary friends, Xavier was able to see Nas-
su again. They planned to meet in south 
India. Since Xavier had accepted the Chris-
tian faith presented to him by the mission-
aries. Nassu developed a keen interest also. 

They traveled separately to south India 

where Christian missionaries welcomed 
them. About this time, Nassu experienced 
faith through Christ and became a Chris-
tian also. After several months, Nassu and 
Xavier were married. They lived under the 
protection of missionary organizations 
which was necessary because there was a 
large community of Maldivians in the area. 
Nassu was wanted in Maldives for aban-
doning the Islam faith and marrying a 
Christian. Her family had disowned her 
and she was wanted by the Maldivian gov-
ernment facing criminal charges as was 
Xavier for converting her to Christianity. 
Her family was attempting to force her 
back for punishment and likely would have 
had her kidnapped to achieve their goal. To 
this day, Xavier and Nassu are still fugi-
tives from Maldives and if captured and 
returned, they would be prosecuted under 
the Islamic law Kafir: marrying a stranger 
and Murtad: becoming a Christian. 

Immediately after their wedding, Xavier 
and Nassu left India for Spain. The only 
people who knew where they had fled were 
the mission organization that was also 
helping them encounter Jesus Christ and 
devote their lives to serving the Lord. Xavi-
er and Nassu gave their lives to Jesus and 
spent many years living in Spain eventually 
having two children. 

As time progressed, Xavier and Nassu 
entered missionary training and eventually 
returned to South India. They, with help 
from other missionaries, began work on a 
specific life-long ministry. Missionary work 
in Maldives had been almost a total failure 
at least in respect to winning converts to 
Christianity. Xavier and Nassu felt a calling 
to help spread the gospel in Maldives by 
creating a bible translation in the Maldivi-
an language of Divehi.  

I met Xavier and Nassu in south India. 
They told me their story and after we had 
talked for a long while, we shared a prayer 
together. Afterwards Nassu said, “My 
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childhood memories are ones of sadness, 
discouragement, and abuse. But now I 
know I am loved and saved by the grace of 
Christ.” Nassu is no longer the afraid, sus-
picious, shy young woman that characteriz-
es the typical Maldivian female. She is full 
of joy and love which radiate from within 
her. She misses her family in Maldives but 
now possesses a person she can call ABBA. 
The willing heart to leave behind her family 
is the most sacrificial act of her life. 

In 1998, all missionary activities in Mal-
dives was halted because of an incident 
where missionaries were caught proselyting 
instead of merely doing humanitarian as-
sistance. Since then, missionary work in the 
region is confined to south India and Sri 
Lanka. Occasionally missionaries visit Mal-
dives and conduct a “Prayer Walk” around 
the country which is done silently with 
much secrecy. All Maldivian believers are 
located in other countries. When Xavier 

and Nassu travel doing missionary work, 
they are very careful. South India has a 
Maldivian community and Xavier keeps a 
close eye out for Nassu. 

Whenever a missionary seeks out infor-
mation regarding translation work into 
Divehi, the Maldivian language, they al-
ways contact Nassu because of her exten-
sive knowledge of the Maldives’s people 
and language. 

It is inspirational to consider Nassu, a 
Maldivian woman, who was willing to leave 
her country, family, religion, and most im-
portant of all—leave her home where she 
was born and walk away to be with her hus-
band, kids, and Savior Jesus Christ forever 
and ever. Jesus said in Mark 10:29, 30, 
“And Jesus answered and said, Verily I say 
unto you, There is no man that hath left 
house, or brethren, or sisters, or father, or 
mother, or wife, or children, or lands, for 
my sake, and the gospel's but he shall re-

ceive an hundredfold now in this time, 
houses, and brethren, and sisters, and 
mothers, and children, and lands, with 
persecutions; and in the world to come 
eternal life.” 

The Xavier family is loved by many peo-
ple outside Maldives and their living out 
the life Christ has called them to live has 
become a rich blessing for many other peo-
ple whose lives parallel them especially in 
the country that is so extreme and foolish 
in their beliefs. It was a personal blessing 
for me to get to know the Xavier family. 
The sacrifice of Nassu becoming a Christian 
is a challenge for us as Christians to take 
more seriously the sacrifice of Jesus Christ 
on the cross. Nassu and Xavier stand as a 
beacon of hope in a world so dominated by 
religious absolutism and bigotry. May oth-
ers take courage and be inspired through 
their example of what Christ can do with a 
willing heart. 

By Conny Miersma 

Layer by layer deep and strong color you are 

Step to step flouting up and powerful sign are you 

Layer go to another layer combinations of the color 

Step jump into different steps, put them together. 

  The story of Royal Blue waving up in the sky 

  The lyric of golden brown cover the cloud  

  The moon, the stars, and the planet shines 

  The white, brown, and blue birds flying free. 

The Magnify, The Glorify, and The Eternal ONE of all 

Royal Blue is covering the Creator Son of God. 

The Faithfulness, The beautifulness, and The thoughtful-
ness  

Royal Blue is binding The Maker Savior in deed. 

  The Story of Royal Blue always moving and moving 

  The Golden layer of cloud follow and follow 

  The white wings flying free up in the deep air 

  The dark sky covering by the mighty aroma of color. 

Only One of all: Royal Blue and Mighty Purple 

He is One and only Royal King of all Kings 

Only One of all: Royal Blue and Precious Golden  

He is One and only Divine Master of all masters. 

  YES…. The Royal Blue make you smile ! 

  YES…. The Royal Blue keep you going ! 

  In deed Royal Blue …………..the end. 



It should be noted that any views or opinions expressed in this publication is not necessarily the 

views or opinions of the First Presbyterian Church USA.  

 A  n o t e  f r o m  t h e  E d i t o r :  
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I’ve been doing Koinonia since the fall of 
2006. Its primary focus has been the indi-
viduals who attend FPC. A total of 135 peo-
ple have been featured along with several 
articles covering ministries and volunteer 
work performed by our church or individu-
al members. In addition to the bios and 
ministry articles, I have included stories 
and essays mostly written by me but a few 
other brave souls have also contributed 
various writings including poetry to the 
publication.  There was a period where Koi-
nonia was shelved for about a year when 
the church was in decline and I simply ran 
out of people to feature. 

Koinonia is a Greek word commonly 
used during the early church period (30 
CE—300 CE). It was usually used in refer-
ence to having fellowship with God. Rela-
tionship was everything to those early be-
lievers and they sometimes used koinonia 
to describe Christians engaging in fellow-
ship with other believers within the church. 
For over 300 years, Christians lived a life 
called church life 24/7s, 365 days a year. 
You didn’t “go to church” during this peri-
od. You, living in koinonia with God and 
other believers, were the church and very 
aware of it.  

With this in mind, I decided to create a 
publication that would emphasize people 
sharing themselves with others within the 
church. I was a bit surprised to find out 
early on that so little was known about in-
dividual member’s personal lives by people 
they had known, in some cases, for dec-
ades. Most seemed to only know others 
through interaction with church activities 
and had little knowledge of their personal 
backgrounds or how they became fellow 

brothers and sisters in Christ at FPC.  

Judging from the comments that have 
come my way, folks have been generally 
pleased with Koinonia saying how much 
they enjoy reading about the people they 
attend church with. Once in a rare moon, 
I’ll even hear a word or two about an article 
I had penned. They’ve all been positive 
except one where I received a grievance 
regarding a segment of church tradition I 
had gleefully expounded on that just didn’t 
sit well but ya know, one critical remark 
spanning 31 issues ain’t too shabby. You 
see, I choose to interpret people’s silence as 
meaning, they read it and it’s ok but noth-
ing to shout about, or they read it, didn’t 
particularly like it but it’s not worth say-
ing anything over, or they didn’t read it so 
it really doesn’t matter what I said. 

At first it bothered me so few would 
comment on anything I wrote. I’d fret wres-
tling with the question: Do people like 
them, don’t like them, or feel so ho-hum 
about my efforts they simply didn’t think to 
say anything? Out of desperation I finally 
decided that if I was going to find out I had 
better just start asking. Approaching a lady 
one Sunday morning, I said, “Did you read 
the article I wrote in the last issue?”  

“Yes”, she replied. “I did.”  

“Great! Tell me, what did you think of 
it?” 

“Well, it was… let me think here… 
(swatting at non-existent flies) ... 
hmmmmmm— Bob, you’re going to have to 
remind me what the article was about. I 
can’t remember.”  

After a few of those, I stopped asking. 

But with all that said, it sure seems to 
me that Koinonia has been a success over 
the years and I sure would love to continue 
publishing it. But… I’ve made the decision 
to put the publication back on the shelf. 
You see, I’ve, yet again, have run out of 
people to feature. For the past couple of 
years, I’ve focused on featuring people but 
also altered the scope to FPC ministries and 
volunteer work members are involved with. 
These too have become scarce to find. It’s 
time to wrap it up and find a cool dry shelf 
to store Koinonia until the day our church 
grows in people and ministry that justifies 
dusting it off and resuming publication. 

I think it’s worth a ponder to ask, what 
has made Koinonia a success over the 
years? I already addressed the glowing sen-
sation my writing excites. I won’t go there 
again, I promise. What is it that people 
enjoy when reading the publication? 

The answer to that question has always 
been obvious to me. There’s an old saying, 
“Worship is a giving, not a getting.” What 
has made Koinonia a success is the central 
scope the publication has been built upon—
the people featured in it. Those dear folks 
who have given the most precious gift any-
one can give—themselves, is the sole reason 
Koinonia has enjoyed the popularity of its 
reading audience. When people open their 
lives to others in a manner that respects 
their privacy but still presents who they are 
to their brothers and sisters in Christ, the 
church is enriched with an intimacy of 
sharing. It is to these blessed brothers and 
sisters that my thankfulness goes forth. 
Thank you for being who you are and thank 
you for giving the gift of yourselves to the 
people of FPC; may your tribe increase. 

Going forward… wait a minute, wasn’t I 
going to put Koinonia on the shelf? Well 
yes I was and I am but I’m still thinking 
and hoping for the day when the presses 
will roll again. I want people to think of 
ways Koinonia could continue. Perhaps 
someone has an excellent suggestion for 
articles, stories, or whatever that would be 
appropriate for the publication. I only ask 
that ideas be centered on people giving in 
ways that glorify God and the bride of 
Christ which covers most any form of giv-
ing of oneself to others. I would be ecstatic 
if folks shared stories of their walk of faith 
in Christ. I can’t begin to count all the ways 
my faith has been enriched by reading or 
listening to someone’s story regarding God 
working in their lives. If something is too 
personal to share, don’t share the parts of 
the story that you need to keep private. One 
can share volumes by simply stating, “I was 
going through some major trauma and the 
Lord did…….” Focus on what He did and 
the message is shared.   

Koinonia has been a blessing for me and 
I believe for our church as well. Thank you 
all for being the inspiration and motiva-
tional force that has made it so. 

On the Shelf 


